### ECONOMIC INTERDEPENDENCE BETWEEN RUSSIA AND CHINA

Author's Name: Dr. Pawan Kumar Yadav

Affiliation: Associate Professor, Department of Political Science, S. M. College, Chandausi, Distt. –Sambhal, Uttar

Pradesh, India

**E-mail:** drpawanyadav@gmail.com **DOI No.** – **08.2020-25662434** 

#### Abstract

Since the world is becoming more interconnected, close economic links will be necessary to maintain the partnership. Local trade reopened when normalisation talks were restarted in 1982. Mikhail Gorbachev's perestroika sparked a series of adjustments in Russian international trade policy, boosting the power of regions in the RFE and of businesses. The establishment of trade contacts between Russia and China resulted in a major increase in trade as "regional and provincial agencies," as well as businesses themselves, gained the authority to undertake "foreign economic relations," including the formation of joint ventures "in each other's countries." The implementation of new Russian-Chinese projects in the fields of agriculture, power engineering, and other industries would boost bilateral trade. In March 2022, China declared that the country would refrain from taking part in American-led "sanctions" against Russia and would continue to have regular business and "financial" relations with the latter. Overall, the state of trade and economic cooperation indicates that it has evolved into a significant facet of reciprocal cooperation and the structural basis of strategic partnership relationships.

Key words: Russia, China, Bilateral Trade and Commerce, Strategic Partnership, Economic Ties.

#### **INTRODUCTION**

When it came to the growth of Russia-China political ties, China initially showed some hesitance, but not so with the development of economic relations. Several Chinese officials and observers thought that when the Cold War ended, states were competing more on the basis of economic factors than on military ones. As a result, they suggested that China's approach to Russia should switch from its previous geopolitical strategy to a geoeconomic one:

International relations and diplomatic relations are increasingly becoming economic. This is an important quality of the current world's developing international relations. Economic and trade relations for China and Russia are both now especially important; for strengthening and developing Sino-Russian relations and advancing friendship between citizens of the two countries, their relations are extremely significant.<sup>1</sup>

A fresh wave of reform and openness emerged in China following Deng Xiaoping's speech in South China in January 1992. China planned to open not only coastal locations but also inland provincial capitals and even border regions, where previously Westerners were not permitted to enter. Russia was allowed access to China's border cities, and businesses and corporations in those areas were given special policy treatment. The proverb "If you want to make money, go to the CIS (Commonwealth of Independent States)" came about as a result of residents of border provinces who had previously lived in closed and deplorable conditions spotting an opportunity to become wealthy.<sup>2</sup>

DOI: https://www.doi-ds.org/doilink/11.2022-94711753/UIJIR www.uijir.com Page 12



Following the dissolution of the Soviet Union, Russia faced economic hardships and a shortage of consumer goods. Many Russians had a very optimistic outlook on expanding trade ties with China. "The Agreement between the People's Republic of China and the Russian Federation for Economic and Trade Relations," which established mutual most-favoured nation status, was signed by the two countries at the beginning of March 1992. The Russian side also suggested doing away with the earlier Sino-Soviet regulation that demanded that all bilateral trade be conducted in foreign currency. Mutual visits were made by the deputy premiers in charge of overseeing international economic relations, and the "Committee for Economic, Trade, and Scientific and Technological Cooperation" resumed operations.<sup>4</sup>

Since the world is becoming more interconnected, close economic links will be necessary to maintain the partnership. The Chinese, especially, acknowledged that their bilateral economic relations fell far short of what was anticipated for a close collaboration. China considered four approaches to achieve economic integration with Russia:

- Utilizing its robust, if ageing, physical base and its cutting-edge science and technology, Russian industry should be rebuilt while also leveraging Chinese human resources, entrepreneurship, and markets. According to plans outlined at the summit in April 1997, joint development zones would be established in Russian cities including in the Russian Far East (RFE).<sup>5</sup>
- Siberian and northern Russian Far East energy resource exploitation should serve as a driving force for regional cooperation, accelerating China's economic expansion and paving the way for Russia's integration into the Northeast Asian labour market. Even if the bulk of the money must come from other countries, the Chinese market and its workforce are two essential components for large-scale projects to succeed.
- The best chances for the Northeast China (NEC) and the southern Russian Far East to live up to the high expectations for regionalism expressed early in the 1990's is cross-border collaboration between them. To ensure the prosperity of the entire region, Russia and China should work together to move forward with the long-proposed bridges, transit corridors, and other infrastructure projects.<sup>6</sup>
- As the two countries' economies increasingly converge, Chinese exports of apparel, food, and other consumer items will inevitably play a role. Russia will gain from the dramatic increase in Chinese exports of light industrial items also that began in the 1990's.7

Considering the above estimates, Russia and China have no difficulty foreseeing impending massive trade and economic integration, as well as a commensurate all-encompassing relationship.<sup>8</sup>

### THE EUPHORIA OF "BORDERLESSNESS": 1991-1993

Cross-border "relations between the Union of Soviet Socialist Republics (USSR) and the People's Republic of China (China)" were at their best during the height of their friendship till the 1950's, but after Soviet advisors left China in 1960, they quickly began to deteriorate. These relationships were controlled by the authorities in Moscow and Beijing. Local trade reopened when normalisation talks were restarted in 1982. In the 1980's, three forces started to breathe new life into what had first been tightly regulated barter in the old bureaucratized way.

DOI: https://www.doi-ds.org/doilink/11.2022-94711753/UIJIR



First, this region received a boost from the concept of special or free economic zones that had already been established in Southeast China. Dalian, located on the coast at the southernmost point of Liaoning Province, wanted to become the "dragon's head", or the driving power, for the entire Northeast China when the State Council of China extended precedence from the Southeast to this city in 1984. Also in that year, Hu Yaobang went to Heihe, which is located near the Heilongjiang-Amurskaya Oblast border, and there he proposed the slogan "in the South there is Shenzhen, in the North there is Heihe." In 1987, Heilongjiang Province declared its own policy of connect "to the South and open to the North" in response to the rising economic importance of coastal China. With this approach, Heilongjiang suggested that it could utilise the benefits of China's thriving coastal regions in order to open its borders to trade with the Soviet Union. <sup>10</sup>

Second, Mikhail Gorbachev's perestroika sparked a series of adjustments in Russian international trade policy, boosting the power of regions in the RFE and of businesses. Following Gorbachev's speech<sup>11</sup> in Vladivostok in July 1986, the potential for decentralised trade increased, and regional cooperation was approved by a subsequent development proposal for the RFE. Although crude bartering initially consisted of trading a boatload of Chinese watermelons for a boatload of Russian fertiliser, an agreement in 1988 paved the door for less constrained border trade.<sup>12</sup>

Third, regionalism became a hot topic by the close of the decade, propelled by the Japanese economic rim, South Korea's northern policy of isolating North Korea by attracting its neighbours, and Jilin's enthusiasm over plans for the Tumen River project. The continuously rising trade between 1986 and 1990 brought joy to both sides of the Russian-Chinese border, and they both anticipated better times ahead.

The atmosphere along the border in 1992 became significantly more optimistic after two years of rapidly rising border trade, Chinese labour exports, and the establishment of joint-venture firms. Words like "border fever" and "hot spots" accurately described the frenzied nature of cross-border interactions. Deng Xiaoping gave the go-ahead for a swift move towards a market economy and liberalization in China in January 1992. In March, the State Council gave its approval for Hunchun, Suifenhe, Heihe, and Manzhouli to become open border cities comparable to several southern coastal ports. South-based businesses hurried to establish satellite offices there. Large businesses in Harbin and other NEC cities expanded their networks all the way to the border.

Russian President Boris Yeltsin promised to remove several of the visa requirements limiting cross-border trade during his trip to Beijing from December 17 to 19, 1992. Yeltsin agreed to provide China with three thermoelectric plants as well as machinery for a paper mill in Chiamussu as part of an agreement for economic and trade cooperation for 1993. Russia and China negotiated a deal under which the Russians would help China build a 1,000-megawatt nuclear power facility in Liaoning Province. It was also agreed that Russia and China will cooperate on nuclear projects to help the latter with its ongoing energy shortage. Additionally, the Taching (Daqing) Oil Field of China signed six cooperation agreements with Russian companies. These include a deal for the provision of natural gas as well as others relating to collaboration in technology, the labour force, and oil exploration in Russia.

The largest stretch of the border, spanning "Heilongjiang and the Russian Far East," contained



thirteen ports, four bridges, and three airports in 1993, and China had established a consulate in Vladivostok. Due largely to the initiatives of thousands of small-scale "suitcase peddlers", who collected goods to sell near the border or inside the RFE, bilateral trade increased considerably. According to reports, 751,000 Chinese people travelled to Russia in 1993, with 200,000 of them apparently passing through only one checkpoint. Approximately 777,000 Russians were thought to have gone the other way. Due to the suitcase of thousands of small-scale "suitcase peddlers", who collected goods to sell near the border or inside the RFE, bilateral trade increased considerably. Due to the suitcase peddlers", who collected goods to sell near the border or inside the RFE, bilateral trade increased considerably. Due to the suitcase peddlers", who collected goods to sell near the border or inside the RFE, bilateral trade increased considerably. Due to the suitcase peddlers are the suitcase peddlers. Due to the suitcase peddlers are the suitcase peddlers. Due to the suitcase peddlers are the suitcase peddlers", who collected goods to sell near the border or inside the RFE, bilateral trade increased considerably. Due to the suitcase peddlers are the suitcase peddlers are the suitcase peddlers. Due to the suitcase peddlers are the suitcase peddlers are the suitcase peddlers are the suitcase peddlers are the suitcase peddlers. Due to the suitcase peddlers are the

After Beijing gave Heilongjiang Province the power to license trading companies, any businessman could get a licence by making the correct contacts with a bigger company. A company could be started even from a one-room office in China and just needed a little sum of money to acquire items, cross the border, and sell or barter them, or, for more ambitious acquisitions, start a joint venture in a room on the Russian side. An impoverished region of China with a high rate of underemployment found relief by delivering meals, clothing, and other everyday essentials to an RFE market that was experiencing severe consumer shortages. One catchphrase stated: "if you want to think of getting rich, quickly come to Heihe." At a time when the Soviet planned economy was imploding and industrial businesses either could not find a market for their goods or tried to avoid exceptionally low Russian internal prices, bigger companies could make a rapid fortune by procuring fertiliser, steel, cement, and lumber - the four basic commodities - at a fraction of international costs.

Russian producers and consumers moved to China when their borders opened. Chinese buyers bought items of questionable quality since they were the closest, arrived first, had the lowest prices, and did not need hard currency. Prior to the arrival of the Chinese, Vietnamese immigrants who had been sent to Russia as labourers had been abandoning their employment, engaging in illegal trade, and forming criminal gangs. The Vietnamese were swiftly outnumbered by the Chinese at the end of the 1980's, who occasionally took over another wing of the same residential locality. The Chinese appeared to be adept at negotiating transactions with the least amount of red tape and formality and had no qualms about engaging in barter trading. The role of these uncontrolled traders became crucial in 1990–1992, when government contracts fell off quickly and local and cross-border trading grew.

Prior to 1994, increased trade between the two countries seemed to be a long-term factor in improving bilateral ties. Along with the lifting of visa requirements and reopening of border crossings, trade liberalisation initiatives were launched in both China and Russia. Vladivostok announced itself "an open city" and unveiled the "Greater Vladivostok Project" in 1992, with intentions to upgrade port infrastructure and build out a global transportation network.<sup>22</sup> Further up the coast, "the port city of Nakhodka" established "the only free economic zone (FEZ)"<sup>23</sup> in the area after receiving Moscow's assurances of tax exemptions and funds for a feasibility analysis "from the European Bank for Reconstruction and Development (EBRD)."<sup>24</sup> Chinese contract labourers and construction workers arrived in the area, and "90 registered joint-ventures" with China were established "in the Nakhodka FEZ." In Vladivostok, Chinese companies made up about 61 per cent of new joint ventures. Trade was further stimulated by a lack of consumer products in the Far East in 1991–1992, as well as moves made by local governments and businesses to heavily discount the sale of stocks like trucks and fertiliser.

The establishment of trade contacts between Russia and China resulted in a major increase in trade



as "regional and provincial agencies" as well as business companies gained the authority to undertake "foreign economic relations," including the formation of joint ventures "in each other's countries." Russo-Chinese trade volume rose from "nearly US\$4 billion for the Soviet Union as a whole in 1990 and 1991 to US\$5.8 billion in 1992 and US\$7.8 billion in 1993." China was "Russia's second-largest trading partner by 1993, accounting for 35 per cent of Russia's overall business with Asia, while Russia was China's seventh-largest trading partner." Up to 80 per cent of Russian trade with China" took place along the border between the Russian "Far East and the neighbouring Chinese provinces." In 1993, Heilongjiang sold goods valued over \$2 billion to Russia, and "two-thirds" of Khabarovsk's purchases came from China. China accounted for almost half of Khabarovsk's international commerce "in 1993 (43.5 percent, or \$302.5 million USD)." Amurskaya Oblast and Primorskii Krai both reported comparable levels of sales.

### **BARTER TRADE**

As both Russia and China were short of foreign currency reserves during the early stages of border ties,<sup>30</sup> "trade between" them initially was in the "form of rudimentary barter" combined with "direct" administration meddling "under" unfavourable "market" circumstances "and little" institutionalised monitoring, resulting in reckless contempt for contracts without repercussions.<sup>31</sup> Russian exports typically included steel, cement, fertiliser, and wood, whereas China typically sent light industrial products and consumer items. Although barter allowed for trade to be conducted without the need for hard currency or an international system of commerce and settlement, it had several drawbacks:

- Chinese imports increased because of price differences between Russia and the rest of the world. These were reduced "by Russian government export" tariffs "and price liberalisation." Russian exports were also made less accessible by the enforcement of quotas and licences on items made from strategically significant natural resources;
- Barter focused on quantity rather than quality because "neither side was likely to barter in goods" that might be exported "for hard currency", which forced down "the quality of barter commodities" and undermined customer confidence on both sides;<sup>32</sup>
- There were several anomalies because of the lack of adequate regulation of trade and payment procedures;
- A consistent reason for non-delivery on the part of Russia was fluctuation in both the cost of the items and their delivery;
- Even while the increase of commerce was fueled "by surpluses and shortages in the two countries," it continued to be essentially insensitive to shifts in the market; for example, exports frequently comprised of what "suppliers could" find "rather than what" consumers requested;<sup>33</sup>
- Later, the trade suffered from the "non-payments crisis in the Russian economy," which made it such that "only" exports involving "hard currency" were permitted. The Russian government backed this stance to ensure a rise in its revenue.<sup>34</sup>

The third quarter of 1992 saw the most significant growth in trade from a largely balanced situation, "with Russian exports more than doubling in only one quarter." Throughout the entire year of 1993, they maintained a level of more than "US\$1 billion per quarter", while slightly falling after that. Contrarily, China's exports only experienced a significant uptick in the fourth quarter of 1992 before reverting to a range of US\$600-800 million in 1993. One possible indicator of rising additional



expenses for China, specifically freight and customs, was the widening discrepancy "between the value of Russian exports and Chinese imports in the last quarter of 1993." With the exception that Chinese exports decreased even more during "the first quarter of 1994," while Russian exports recovered to their 1992 level of rapid growth, "the first quarter of 1994" saw a severe "decline in trade volume" that was practically "a mirror image" of the gain of "the third quarter of 1992." At US\$5.2 billion in 1994, trade volume was 30 per cent lower than in 1993, and it stayed about at this level in 1995.

There are glaring disparities between "the data in real terms" during "the periods of" expansion and fall when looking at China's share of Russian exports. While it has been noted that "Russian exports" fell "in real terms" in the final "quarter of 1992," China's market "share" increased, showing that it was being used to offset a fall in "real terms in trade with other markets."<sup>38</sup> In contrast, in the final quarter of 1993, China's proportion of "Russian exports" fell even faster than it had in "real terms", showing that this decline was not widespread and was instead a result of "a shift" in "exports" away "from the Chinese market" and towards "other markets".<sup>39</sup> The share of Chinese imports from Russia seemed to be increasing and decreasing more gradually, but the total impact was, if anything, more pronounced—"a fivefold" reduction "in share between the first quarter of 1993 and" the fourth "quarter of 1994."<sup>40</sup>

Thus, it is plausible to draw the conclusion that these significant variations were mostly caused by the relative rise and fall of barter trade, which resulted from both of its features as an exchange mechanism and regarding the structure of commodities. The border regions were significantly impacted by this change in trading patterns.

Barter was used with all the trading partners in the Far East, but it was most common with China, both because the latter was willing to engage in this type of commerce and because geographic "proximity" matters more in barter than in hard money exchange. Natural resources and semi-processed items from the Russian Far East were traded for the consumables that could not be produced or supplied domestically.

Barter was a temporary mode of exchange that resulted in several conflicts. Russian exports were so restricted in diversity and did not accurately reflect real shipping costs or international prices that they proved susceptible to changes in the NEC market after a brief construction boom had passed. The inferior quality of what China exported only filled a sizable market gap when imports from the centre suddenly became prohibitively expensive and overseas rivals were slow to enter the Russian market. The 1992–1993 trade boom had to come to an end, although not necessarily with such drastic and unfavourable effects.

While NEC media huffed and puffed about how border trade had evolved into the engine for economic growth, highlighting monthly improvements as indicators of impending wealth, RFE media and public opinion quickly turned against what was going on. Although border trade failed to increase during the "golden season" of July through October, it increased during the first half of 1993 and then remained at a high plateau.<sup>41</sup>

Companies struggled to deal with changing pricing and policies for the items they wanted in exchange



as well as the inability to find creditworthy partners. People in Russia started to think that their nation had suffered greatly from barter; estimates varied as high as US\$1 billion. The kinds of items that could be traded in this fashion were subject to new restrictions.<sup>42</sup> Chinese import restrictions were tightened while crime and the economy were making it harder to make purchases and complete contracts. Companies in China were left without finances even for barter trading in June 1993 because of stricter monetary rules.

In the RFE, there was criticism of the geoeconomics of border trade. The RFE was at risk of changing from being "an exploited outpost of central Russia to a true" colonial-type "supplier to China" at the bottom of the regional division of labour if, in the opinion of local analysts, Russia was selling its natural resources for peanuts and allowing its industries irreparably decline.

Felgengauer claims that while around three-fourths of Chinese payments were initially made through barter, more recent contracts have included hard currency payments thanks to China's expanding dollar trade surpluses.  $^{43}$ 

#### THE COLLAPSE OF CROSS-BORDER COOPERATION: 1993-1996

By October 1993, the RFE was in a tizzy over its border relations with China. Yeltsin selected Yevgeniy Nazdratenko as the governor of Primorskii Krai in May at the insistent request of the region's business community and following a resounding vote by the Krai Soviet.<sup>44</sup> Soon after, Nazdratenko threatened provincial independence against Moscow and stoked nationalism by accusing China of covert expansionism. Chinese were subject to greater restrictions as trade became more constrained in peripheral markets.

A border-guard mindset reached its height in the RFE in 1994. To find Chinese who were residing illegally, "Operation Foreigner" was started, which resulted in the roundup of foreigners. Most of them had overstayed their visas in order to trade. In 1994, there was a constant refrain of warnings about the threat to national security, in contrast to 1993, when the media began to express increased worry over a "China threat". There was no sign of relief, only increased concern. Because Chinese joint ventures were viewed as draining resources from the RFE rather than investing in it, policymakers shuttered them in an effort to appease the irate public. Chinese investors with sincere long-term goals were also sometimes robbed of their assets. If colonisation of the RFE by China through immigration was the most worrisome threat, then stringent controls that significantly increased the expense and difficulty of acquiring travel documents drastically curtailed Chinese travel. It caused a severe fall in trade by leaving most Russian imports in the hands of Russians who could cross more readily. Amurskaya Oblast, which was almost entirely dependent on trade with China, was the only region in Russia to resist these changes and might have suffered the most.

Later in April 1994, joint hearings on the subject of "Problems of Russo-Chinese Relations and Perspectives of Their Development" were held by the legislative branches of the Russian Federation. According to a report from the regional association for the Far East and Trans-Baikal, uncontrolled circumstances had sparked anti-Chinese and anti-Russian sentiments, necessitating a change to regulated ties.<sup>46</sup>

By 1995, the Russian side was still feeling the effects of shrinkage, but the most egregious Chinese



violations were waning. If any so-called Chinatowns or Chinese villages ever existed, they vanished, and Chinese traders were uncommon outside of markets under government authority. China took pains to monitor exports, but Russian dealers continued to bring back inferior items despite being aware that only the poorest of their countrymen would continue to purchase Chinese goods.

The abrupt change in border trade had a disastrous impact on Heilongjiang and border towns in neighbouring provinces. Even though the province's "trade with Russia" declined "by 7.2 percent in the second half of 1993,"<sup>47</sup> it still set a record of US\$2 billion; however, the first half of 1994 showed a loss of 56.7 percent from the same time in 1993, which contributed to reduce the annual total back below \$1 billion.<sup>48</sup>

Trade between the two countries decrease "from a high of US\$7.7 billion in 1993 to US\$5 billion" in 1994 and US\$5.5 billion in 1995. Trade between Primorskii Krai and China decreased by 78 per cent. Border trade in Amurskaya Oblast declined by 81 per cent (from US\$100 million to US\$19 million) between the first quarters of 1993 and 1994.<sup>49</sup> In 1995m the downturn persisted.<sup>50</sup> Between the first quarters of 1993 and 1994, Heilongjiang experience a 45 per cent decline in trade. In Russia, there were just four new joint ventures established in the first five months of 1995, down from a high of 56 in 1993.<sup>51</sup>

Numerous businesses were forced out of business, leaving Heihe and neighbouring communities with boarded-up stores and deserted streets. Harbin and other intellectual and industrial hubs saw an increase in the brain drain to South China.

When Russia and China were deepening their ties in 1994, Moscow's enthusiasts of close relations wanted to stop the deterioration in cross-border relations. While condemning regional elements in the RFE for failing to create appropriate new policies, they also asked for Chinese assistance in convincing Russians that their national interests were met. The Institute of the Far East director, Mikhail Titarenko, suggested five measures to be taken in relation to the Tumen River Project before Chinese President "Jiang Zemin's visit to Moscow in September 1994"52 to allay Russians' concerns over its completion: (1) rethinking the division of labour to prevent the RFE from serving as a raw material base in the developing industrial system as China's section of the zone evolved into a centre of industry and the global economy; (2) resolving immigration issues so that a major influx of foreign workers would not overwhelm the RFE, drastically altering the population's racial makeup and sparking tensions, for instance, by assuring that a sizable portion of the immigrants would be refugees from former Soviet states; (3) preserving the marine resources of Primorskii Krai, which have significant economic potential; (4) not allowing significant investment here at the expense of Nakhodka and Greater Vladivostok; (5) not diverting freight away from the Trans-Siberian and BAM railroads.<sup>53</sup>

The proponents of warmer ties in Beijing mostly agreed with Moscow's arguments. Leaders highlighted China's efforts to manage immigration, restrict unethical trade, and promote collaboration between local governments on both sides of the border when they met with their Russian counterparts. China put the responsibility on Heilongjiang's local government, ousting the party chief in the spring of 1994 and left border trade with thin central support. To the dismay of Jilin, its resolve weakened even though it continued to negotiate Tumen with Moscow and even

DOI: https://www.doi-ds.org/doilink/11.2022-94711753/UIJIR



appeared to make headway on a scaled-down version in 1995. And Liaoning Province, which had hoped to capitalise on Shenyang's position as the closest consulate for now-essential visas and its larger industrial base in the intended transfer to more substantial enterprises and research and technology rather than commerce in simpler items, discovered that financial institutions on both sides were hostile to such a relationship and to the pervasive corruption existing in the state sector of NEC and the RFE. The so-called new system of economic interactions was hard on restrictions but weak on contemporary institutions and confidence.

In comparison to 1993, trade plateaued between 1994 and 1996 at a substantially lower level. With stronger central control over raw material exports and an unreported excess from smuggling, which was more advantageous for regional interests, Russia saw a significant trade surplus. For China, it meant switching from exporting highly profitable goods like electronics and garments to less lucrative produce like watermelons and vegetables. Cash payments concealed from tax inspectors were part of the barter exchange that was reportedly taking place.

If in 1990–1991 regionalism in the NEA was closely associated with large-scale construction projects in the RFE or along borders, and in 1992–1993 the greatest momentum came from trade along the Sino–Russian border, then in 1994–1995 new partnership connections between Russia and China came to be considered as the best chance to break the impasse. The persistent conflicts over decentralisation in Russia were exacerbated by the recurring clashes between Nazratenko and Moscow. Although Nazdratenko returned from a trip to Moscow in the fall of 1994 with what appeared to be a more positive outlook on China, his readiness to make private assurances to Chinese officials or to strike deals for coal and other products that were urgently required in the RFE did not indicate cooperation for more extensive development.

### **TRADE AND ECONOMICS: 1997-2000**

The fifth summit meeting between Chinese President Jiang Zemin and Russian President Boris Yeltsin took place in Beijing on November 10, 1997. Jiang Zemin emphasised the importance of the "Commission for Regular Meetings Between the Heads of Government of Russia and China" in advancing economic and trade cooperation between the two nations after the signing ceremony. He stated that businessmen from the two countries should increase their interactions in order to find collaborators for joint ventures.

Yeltsin emphasised that the economies of Russia and China were quite complimentary. The two nations had participated in a variety of projects including trade and "economic cooperation" and had made numerous recommendations in this area.

Other agreements on economic and technology cooperation were signed by Chinese Vice-Premier Li Lanqing and Russian First Deputy Prime Minister Boris Nemtsov. These agreements included a memorandum of understanding on the fundamental ideas guiding the construction of gas pipelines and the development of gas-condensate wells, a deal on the fundamental ideas guiding local government cooperation between the two countries, and "a memorandum of understanding" on the fundamental principles guiding "economic and technological cooperation."

Along with signing a number of agreements, representatives from the respective Russian and Chinese



ministries also collaborated on diamond mining, tiger conservation, financial institution oversight, and the economic development of certain islets in border rivers and adjacent waterways.<sup>54</sup>

Russo-Chinese economic and trade relations between 1997 and 1999 did not progress as expected, particularly in 1998 when the Russian financial crisis caused "bilateral" commerce to even decline. The proportion of Russian exports to China "fell from 3.5 per cent in 1992 to 2 per cent in 1998." The volume of bilateral trade decreased to less than US\$5.48 billion in 1998. Trade between the two countries reached US\$4.47 billion in the first 10 months of 1998. With a share of almost 5 per cent in trade, China was Russia's third-largest foreign trading partner. Bilateral commerce, which totaled US\$9.48 billion in 1997, was dominated by "suitcase traders" and totaled US\$3.36 billion. China imported commodities worth about US\$4.53 billion from Russia, whereas Russia imported goods valued at about US\$4.55 billion from China.

The biggest Sino-Russian joint ventures in Russia in 1998 produced computer chips in Zelenograd, communication equipment in Ufa, and the Hotel Far East in Nakhodka. Over US\$110 million had been invested in these projects overall.<sup>60</sup>

The volume of bilateral commerce increased marginally to "US\$5.72 billion"<sup>61</sup> in 1999 and rose significantly to "US\$8 billion in 2000".<sup>62</sup> Nevertheless, throughout this period the two countries were looking into new possibilities for cooperation, particularly in the area of large-scale projects, and they made significant strides in this direction. The construction of China's nuclear power plant with Russian aid was going nicely. The economic and technological certification stages of building "a natural gas pipeline from Eastern Siberia" to the eastern coast of China were already complete.

#### **ECONOMIC RELATIONS IN THE 21ST CENTURY**

The expansion and deepening of the strategic cooperative partnership between Russia and China are significantly influenced by developments in bilateral trade and commerce. While economic reforms and political reorganisation in the two countries was underway in the late 1990's, development in bilateral trade was not entirely satisfactory. However, in order to consistently increase bilateral trade, the two countries took a number of steps.

According to "the 2000 Russian Foreign Policy Concept," the primary challenge in the Russo-Chinese partnership was "bringing the scale of economic interaction in conformity with the level of political relations."<sup>63</sup>

Agreements on gas and oil pipeline feasibility studies from Siberia to China were reached "during Russian President Vladimir Putin's visit" to China in July 2001.<sup>64</sup> Russia also consented to help China construct "a fast-neutron cycle reactor at the nuclear power institute" in Beijing.<sup>65</sup>

Putin listed three main areas that could strengthen "Russia's economic ties with China and other East Asian nations" in his 2001 speech at the Asia-Pacific Economic Cooperation Organization meeting in Shanghai. He claimed that Russia would soon rank among the region's most dynamic strategic development resources. Power engineering, transportation, and basic sciences were stated to be the three key fields.<sup>66</sup>

DOI: https://www.doi-ds.org/doilink/11.2022-94711753/UIJIR

www.uijir.com

Page 21



Energy links from Russia to East Asia, and especially China, were anticipated to be crucial for the region's sustainable and secure growth.

Another important area of collaboration was transportation. The expanding interactions between the Atlantic and Pacific beaches of Eurasia go hand in hand with economic globalisation. Like the Great Silk Road of the past, Russia and China's geographical location defined their role "as a bridge between the West and the East" in the 21st century.<sup>67</sup> The expansion of communication networks in the area will be aided by the connection of the Trans-Siberian and Trans-Korean railways, modernization of the Trans-Siberian Railway Line, and construction of a second transcontinental line from Lianyungang to Rotterdam.<sup>68</sup>

After transportation and power engineering, fundamental sciences make up the third criterion. In addition to having abundant natural resources, Russia is also well situated. It is a powerful nation with highly educated citizens who hold top positions in high-tech fundamental sciences.<sup>69</sup>

Russia announced its willingness to join the Chinese-initiated programme for maximising human potential during this summit. It allowed for collaboration in the education of professionals who would close the gap between the various regional countries' differing standards of development.<sup>70</sup>

The sixth regular Russo-Chinese prime ministerial meeting took place in St. Petersburg in 2001, which boosted trade ties between the two countries. The areas, scope, and development orientation of economic cooperation were determined during the sixth and seventh meetings between the two heads of governments. Hi-tech, energy, natural resources, finance, transportation, aviation, spaceflight, ecology, telecommunications, and information technology were among the fields mentioned. Among the concrete projects were:

- Russo-Chinese oil pipeline construction;
- Natural gas pipeline construction;
- Establishment of a Russian-Chinese industrial park in Moscow;<sup>71</sup>
- Construction of a China-oriented aluminium plant;
- Cooperation in forestry;
- Cooperation in the fields of aviation and spaceflight, such as China purchasing civil planes from Russia;<sup>72</sup>
- Construction of two generating units at the Tianwan Nuclear Power Station in Lianyungang, Jiangsu Province, which are scheduled to start generating power in 2004 and 2005 respectively;
- Participation of Russian oil companies in China's west-east natural gas transmission pipeline construction; and
- Cooperation in development projects in other countries, such as construction of an aluminium plant in Guinea.<sup>73</sup>

Trade between the two countries reached a record high of "US\$10.67 billion" in 2001, "an increase of 25 per cent from the previous year."<sup>74</sup> It increased to a record high of "US\$11.93 billion in 2002",<sup>75</sup> excluding the "US\$10 billion" in trade that took place through chartered planes, a unique mechanism between the two countries, evading customs.<sup>76</sup> As a result, trade between Russia and China increased



"18 per cent in 2002 compared to 2001 (and 20 per cent in the first quarter of 2002, reaching US\$5.5 billion by July 1, 2002)."<sup>77</sup> Mutual trade increased by 30 per cent to "US\$4.5 billion" in the first four months of 2003 from "US\$3.5 billion" in the corresponding period of 2002.<sup>78</sup>

Every year, a constant and expanding supply of Russian export commodities became necessary due to China's economic expansion. Despite being relatively small (about 3 per cent) in terms of China's overall imports, this percentage was much greater for a number of products. Particularly, imports from Russia met China's needs for industrial lumber (61 per cent of its needs), paper and cellulose (17 per cent of its needs), ferrous metals (19 per cent of its needs), fertiliser (42 per cent of its needs), fish and other seafood (57 per cent of its needs), and crude oil (4.4 per cent of its needs) in 2002. In the area of military-technical cooperation, significant deliveries were made, particularly for the "Tianwan nuclear power station" that was being built in Jiangsu Province.<sup>79</sup>

Russia imported far less commodities from China than it exported, in terms of volume.<sup>80</sup> Russia's overall positive balance in bilateral trade from 1999 to 2002 totaled US\$16.4 billion.<sup>81</sup>

However, China's exports to Russia have increased significantly in volume during the past few years. In 2002, for the first time, in absolute terms ("\$810 million vs. US\$450 million"), the growth of Chinese exports to Russia exceeded the growth of purchases made in the opposite way. It is important to take note of the current changes to the export structure. Deliveries of machine and machine products, particularly home electronics and specific types of industrial equipment, have been expanding at an increasingly rapid rate alongside the conventional items sent to the Russian market (leather goods, textiles, shoes, apparel, and toys).82

Russia's exports to China gradually became more specialised in a number of product categories. Primary goods and raw materials dominated them. Thus, for instance, in 2002, nine major categories of goods accounted for as much as 94.8 per cent "of the total value of exports." Of these, "petroleum and petroleum products accounted for" 15.3%, lumber for 12.6 per cent, ferrous "metals" for 12 per cent, fertiliser for 10.3 per cent, and chemical goods for 8.4 per cent.

Deliveries of actual civilian machine products (apart from the equipment for the "Tianwan Atomic Energy Station") either remained negligible or decreased, despite the fact that machinery and machine equipment made up the greatest portion of Russia's export structure with a 20.1 per cent share. No significant contracts for the delivery of equipment for conventional thermal power plants were signed for several years. Orders for Russian autos, industrial equipment, machine tools, and aeroplanes had all been one-off purchases. The largest of these was a contract for the delivery of five Tu-204 aircraft, valued at US\$150 million each.<sup>83</sup>

In summarising his visit to China from August 21 to 23, 2002, Russian Prime Minister Mikhail Kasyanov expressed confidence that in ten years, trade between China and Russia might exceed "US\$30 billion".84

The implementation of new Russian-Chinese projects in the fields of agriculture, power engineering, and other industries would boost bilateral trade. In order to create a comprehensive plan for the economic development of China's western regions, a special working group was formed. The Russian



government, according to Kasyanov, was determined "to spare no effort to contribute to the promotion of Russian business in China."85

During a meet in Shanghai, Kasyanov and his Chinese colleague Zhu Rongji signed five agreements for collaboration on August 22, 2002. Three of them dealt with banking, while one was a settlement agreement for interbank accounts in border trade zones between the People's Bank of China and the Central Bank of Russia. Russian banks in the Amur area were now permitted to swap rubles for yuan and vice versa. In order to convert rubles into yuans and vice versa, the dollar was no longer be used as an intermediate currency.<sup>86</sup> In order to pay for their customers' export and import operations, Russian and Chinese banks were permitted to open correspondent accounts in their respective national currencies.<sup>87</sup> Russia consequently imported more Chinese machinery and equipment than ever before.

On December 2, 2002, the two countries signed agreements on their joint effort to combat money laundering, other economic crimes, and tax law violations during Putin's three-day visit to China. In addition, they agreed to create a cooperative agency for tourism and signed three agreements on financial cooperation, a contract on research cooperation from 2003 to 2007.88

The two governments emphasised that for trade and economic relations to advance in a stable and predictable manner, it was necessary:

- to take positive steps to boost trade volume and enhance the composition of its commodities by increasing the proportion of high-tech, machine-building, and electronic items, as well as other goods with a high added value;
- to establish favourable circumstances so that goods, services, and investments from both states can be sold on their respective markets;
- to promote technical-economic and investment cooperation, including the formation of joint ventures, industrial cooperation, and technology transfer;
- integrating Russian businesses in the policy of accelerated development of China's western areas;
- intensifying collaboration in the border regions of the two countries;
- enhancing the system for handling commercial transactions, including greater cooperation in the areas of bank settlements, crediting, and insurance;
- to intensify efforts in the fields of law, administration, management, and other areas in order to align the trading regime with worldwide standards;
- and to strengthen ties between small and medium-sized firms.<sup>89</sup>

Putin stated on May 28, 2003, following the signing of a joint declaration with the visiting Chinese President Hu Jintao, that the Russian-Chinese trade turnover may increase to "US\$20 billion" annually during the next 4-5 years. Between 1999 and 2003, two-way official trade increased by almost three times, "from US\$5.7 billion to US\$15.7 billion." And this was without taking into account "unregistered trade", which was believed to be worth roughly "\$10 billion." Additionally, a trade partnership that was previously "dependent on weaponry transfers and shuttle commerce had shown indications of diversifying." Trans-Asian infrastructure projects, particularly those involving energy (oil and gas), became more and more popular.



During a speech in Beijing on September 25, 2003, Kasyanov estimated that "Russia's trade with China in 2003 was between US\$13 billion and US\$14 billion."94

When Chinese President Hu Jintao officially visited Moscow on May 26-30, 2003, the two countries "signed an agreement on development and research of marine resources, as well as a general agreement on buyer's export credit between Russia's Bank for Foreign Trade and the China Construction Bank on May 27, 2003."95

In 2010, China ranked sixth among countries importing Russian products.<sup>96</sup> China is currently "Russia's largest trading partner", and the bilateral trade "in 2012" was close to "US\$ 88 billion", a significant rise "from 2001".<sup>97</sup> China is also the largest "Asian investor in Russia", and in 2010, Chinese foreign direct investment in Russia totaled "\$567.72 million", a huge rise "from \$77.31 million in 2004."<sup>98</sup>

"The volume of trade" between Russia and China in 2010 was "1.92 percent of China's overall international trade and 10% of Russia's entire trade". 99 Although only "7 per cent" of all "Russian exports" went to China, "China was Russia's" biggest trading "partner in 2012", accounting for "10 per cent" of all purchases. 100 As a result, "while trade with China" accounted for a sizeable portion of Russia's total commerce, it only made up a minor portion of China's total trade. 101 In 2010, "Russia was China's fourth-largest" supplier of "hydrocarbons" after "Saudi Arabia, Angola, and Iran," and it also gave the country "electricity worth \$44.09 million." 102

It has been observed that a significant portion of "Chinese investment" in Russia is moving towards "raw materials and energy" industries, "particularly metals". Other investments are made in businesses in border regions that sell "raw materials and semi-finished" goods to China. 103

A quarter of the "bilateral trade" between Russia and China has been paid in renminbi (RMB) or the Russian ruble since their 2019 agreement to reduce the usage of the US dollar. Although the renminbi is not extensively utilized worldwide, it might be supported "by energy or gold" because of Russia's links with "Shanghai's gold exchange". Trading in renminbi might help both parties save "US dollars", shield commerce from penalties, and increase renminbi usage. In June 2021, according to data from the Russian "central bank", "14 per cent of its reserves" were held in renminbi. It has approximately \$140 billion worth of "bonds" in Chinese renminbi and has a "\$24 billion short-term" borrowing agreement with "China's central bank". 105

Despite unequal patterns, trade between Russia and China has increased since 2014. "In 2021, Russia accounted for 2 per cent of China's trade," whereas "China represented 18 per cent of Russia's trade." At the cost of the European Union (EU), "China's trade share with Russia has progressively increased from 11% in 2013." <sup>106</sup>

In terms of "electronics and semiconductors," China provides around "70 per cent of Russia's technology imports". "These exports" make up around "2 per cent of China's" overall "exports of these" goods. 107

DOI: https://www.doi-ds.org/doilink/11.2022-94711753/UIJIR



China receives critical exports from Russia, "including metals, energy, and fertiliser (e.g., gold, nickel, titanium, and platinum)." Russia has become a more popular source of "coal, natural gas, and crude oil for China." As China experiences shortages, Russia may start to play a bigger role as a "supplier of wheat and fertiliser." Following Russia-Ukraine war in 2022, China removed "import restrictions on Russian wheat." "Machinery and electronics" account for "28.8 billion" dollars' worth of "China's exports to Russia," followed by basic "metals (\$5.7 billion), textiles and garments (\$5.4 billion), and vehicles, ships, and aeroplanes (\$5.0 billion)." If Russia's access to international markets worsens and China turns to Russia to cope with "global shortages", the war may strengthen "bilateral" relations. <sup>108</sup>

In March 2022, "China's banking" watchdog declared that the country would refrain from taking part in American-led "sanctions" and would continue to have regular business and "financial" relations with "relevant parties". $^{109}$ 

Several Chinese companies have attempted to acquire "western and Russian" properties in Russia with the support of the Chinese "government", and certain transactions (such as those involving "oil and coal") are denominated in the renminbi. $^{110}$ 

Overall, the state of trade and economic cooperation indicates that it has evolved into a significant facet of reciprocal cooperation and the structural basis of strategic partnership relationships.

### SIGNS OF FAILURE IN ECONOMIC RELATIONS

Russia and China have consistently attempted to increase trade between them. The outcomes have been disappointing, even though they first appeared to be succeeding. In 1994, overall trade decreased 30 per cent from the previous year. The total had to rise "back to the peak of more than 7.5 billion dollars in 1993," but, it dipped again in 1997. Yearly trade data "from 1994 through 1997" varied "between 5 and 7 billion dollars."

Surprisingly, Russia was heavily favoured in the trade balance during this period. Without energy exports to China, Russia that can only sell energy to much of the globe runs a significant surplus and is unable to sell the consumer products that China has swamped other markets with. Russia looks elsewhere rather than relying heavily on China for its consumer goods needs because it is unable to supply itself with high-quality clothing, appliances, canned products, and nearly all other commodities. One typical argument is that Chinese goods are so strongly associated with subpar quality, fake labelling, and even health risks that Russian consumers would shun them even if they are inexpensive. However, the fact that even attempts to highlight top-notch Chinese goods are met with resistance implies that a more profound negative reaction has taken hold, one that could potentially hinder friendship in other contexts. It appears doubtful that Chinese officials have not provided Russia with favourable terms since they have been eager to strengthen their "strategic cooperation" with Russia through "closer economic ties." The crux of the problem must be a confluence of "structural" challenges to "finding common ground for capitalist trade between two socialistically planned countries," as well as Russian misgivings and "lack of confidence in the face of Chinese entrepreneurs and state-owned" businesses.

Worried about the precipitous decline "in trade in 1994" and the problems in "selling" its commodities in Russia, China emphasised "economic ties in meetings of top leaders." <sup>114</sup> To

DOI: https://www.doi-ds.org/doilink/11.2022-94711753/UIJIR

www.uijir.com

Page 26



strengthen the strategic cooperation, it presented a vision of economic cooperation. Leaders committed to an ambitious plan in 1996 to increase "bilateral trade to \$20 billion by the year 2000."<sup>115</sup> However, China's substantive proposals did not receive Russia's support at future talks, and despite in-principle agreements, the large projects that Russian industry depended on disappeared.

In addition to initiatives that would connect Northeast China and the Russian Far East, "at least four" additional noteworthy "targets" captured the attention of economic strategists on both sides. The decisive event "on the Russian side in 1996–1997" was when China announced its intention to buy a few "turbo generators" for the enormous "Three Gorges hydroelectric dam." This transaction would demonstrate the competitiveness of Russian heavy industry on the international market. It would demonstrate "that the new collaboration with China" generated income "for Russian" businesses and employment for "Russian workers". Then, unexpectedly, in September 1997—when "the Yangtze River" was diverted and "China's project of the century" entered a new phase—Beijing ordered all of the massive "generators" from somewhere else. Whether this occurred as a result of Russian generators failing the competition test or due to Russia's refusal to sufficiently open its market to Chinese exporters, it highlighted yet another example of the collapse of economic ties. Ironically, the failure of Russia's "BAM railroad line" which was primarily developed in reaction to the "Chinese threat", had signified "the wasteful economy". However inefficient "the Three Gorges project" may turn out to be for the "Chinese economy", it has now come to stand for "Russian industry's" failure to change with the times.

Restoring China's solid export standing in the clothing and other industries was one of the main priorities for the Chinese side. These exports were despised in Russia in 1993–1994 as being of the lowest quality. To improve upon this image, the Chinese suggested setting up shops to display their wares in important places in Russia. The high-end products shipped to middle-class consumers around the world would be crammed into retail spaces with billboards, and they would steadfastly put an end to the bad image "of Chinese goods in Russia." However, everything that looked like a Chinese retail store was rejected by the Russians. Chinese exports to Russia (apart from those concealed under labels from other nations) decreased to about one-thirty of those to the United States, and they continued to draw mostly underprivileged customers with limited options.

The creation of joint ventures for research and production in particular high-tech industries was another suggestion made during bilateral negotiations. China offered to help with production and marketing in exchange for Russia sharing some of its most innovative technology. Evidently, Russia was hesitant to part with such assets out of concern that, should the technology be given to China, the benefits would disproportionately go to that country. Joint ventures failed to unite the two countries, just as they did in the Far East in 1992–1994.

The production of electricity "in Eastern Siberia and the construction of pipelines" to deliver "the oil" to consumers in China and South Korea had been a fourth issue at high-level discussions in 1996–1997.<sup>120</sup> The possibilities for a project connecting Irkutsk Oblast to Shandong province<sup>121</sup> via Mongolia were less promising by the beginning of 1998 than they had been in 1996. China struck a deal "with Kazakhstan for a project" that would result "in a pipeline" across "western China" (perhaps because it was getting tired of Russian delays). <sup>122</sup> At this time, investment climate in Asia, particularly that connected to South Korea, had also drastically deteriorated. A deal "between Japan and Russia



as part of a new" cooperative "spirit" announced at the Krasnoyarsk<sup>123</sup> summit was the only thing keeping the Irkutsk pipeline from being abandoned.<sup>124</sup>

In January 2004, China imposed anti-dumping taxes on imports of Russian cold-rolled steel. The Russian administration was shocked and upset. The Magnitogorsk Metallurgical Factory and other businesses that supplied steel to the Chinese market sustained losses of up to "US\$80 million". Beginning on September 23, 2003, these new prohibitive import taxes on steel were to be in place for a period of five years. Chinese measures against steel exporters could be attributed to increased demands made during discussions about Russia's potential World Trade Organisation membership as well as efforts to exert pressure on the Russian Cabinet on the Angarsk oil pipeline problem. At that time, it appeared that this was one of the primary issues affecting Russia's relations with China and Japan. 125

### MANAGED TRADE, DIVERGENT INTERESTS

Jiang Zemin spent considerable time discussing the trade situation at the summit in Moscow in September 1994. According to him, "these challenges accompanying our advancement and development are not difficult to solve"<sup>126</sup> as long as the overarching objective of creating secure relationships is kept in mind.<sup>127</sup> The most significant barriers to the smooth expansion of trade were said to be the payment issues and a lack of adequate transportation infrastructure.<sup>128</sup> As a result, several meetings between the governments of Russia and China were held with the goal of improving relations. Both Yeltsin and Jiang emphasised the importance of keeping "border trade" at "normal levels".<sup>129</sup>

China tried to persuade Russia by addressing their concerns that had annoyed them, such as inferior quality goods, illegal immigration, and other issues.

Most Chinese analysts agreed that there was a difference between economic and political interactions; this gap was an inevitable reality when bilateral trade grow from a small to a large volume and from irregular to regular.

Consequently, the leaders of the two countries emphasised trade and increased collaboration in research and technology. These issues were the primary concerns of Russian Prime Minister Victor S. Chernomyrdin's visit to China in May 1994. The two sides were able to come to a broad agreement when they discussed enhancing macroeconomic management, improving product quality, extending the scope of economic cooperation, and completing the infrastructure and legal base in the economic field. Following the visit, the two parties inked agreements on several matters, including a border management system, the avoidance of double taxation, general agricultural and industrial cooperation, cooperation in maritime transport, environmental protection, and the preservation of maritime resources in border waterways.

These initiatives achieved some degree of success by 1996. A "bridge project with Amurskaya Oblast" was permitted in October, the 81 km of railway connecting Jilin and Zarubino in China was finished, and "a fiber-optic cable link" connecting Harbin and Khabarovsk was completed in 1997. For the first time since 1993, border trade increased dramatically as a result of Chinese tariff exemptions and quality controls. Moscow dissuaded the Far East from opposing the expansion of trade with China.

DOI: https://www.doi-ds.org/doilink/11.2022-94711753/UIJIR

www.uijir.com

Page 28



Russian Prime Minister Yevgeny Maksimovich Primakov lashed out at those who were against "the Tumen River Project," and during the second meeting of the Prime Ministerial Commission<sup>132</sup> in June 1997 "a Russian-Chinese Committee on Regional Border Trade and Economic Cooperation" was created by signing an agreement.<sup>133</sup>

Despite these initiatives, the Yeltsin administration's general trade policy toward China changed after 1993 from one that favoured cross-border connections to one that focused on important sectors including energy, nuclear power, heavy industry, and defence. Both a nuclear power plant and an enrichment facility for uranium were built by Russian enterprises in the provinces of Jiangsu<sup>134</sup> and Shanxi.<sup>135</sup> The Russian government was optimistic that the advantages of such strategic partnership would result in the creation of thousands of jobs in Russia and a considerable rise in two-way trade. A joint venture between China and Russia was announced "to explore the gas reserves in the Irkutskaya Oblast" and to construct "a gas pipeline" from there "to South Korea via China and Mongolia."<sup>136</sup> In November 1997, "a framework agreement" regulating "the pipeline project," which was anticipated "to cost US\$12 billion, was signed."<sup>137</sup> In order to develop fields in China, Gazprom (Russian state-owned multinational energy corporation) declared in 1996 that it will enter into an agreement with the Chinese Oil and Gas Corporation.<sup>138</sup> In addition, "a high-voltage power line from Eastern Siberia to China" was also planned.<sup>139</sup>

### **CONCLUSION**

It was reassuring to see the Chinese and Russian administrations approach this crisis with understanding, composure, and realism. When addressing the Russian press on his visit to Moscow in September 1994, Chairman Jiang Zemin outlined the Chinese government's perspective on this issue:

In recent years, under circumstances of rapid increases in mutual exchanges on both sides, mainly in border trade and personnel exchanges, some disorderly phenomena appeared. First, no matter which side gave rise to the problems, the cause was always individual behaviour, not the policies of the two governments. Second, these are problems that arise in the context of progress and development [of the relationship], problems that have appeared in the rapid transition from the closed borders of the past to openness and exchange. . . . They have not and ought not to influence the whole situation of the development of bilateral relations. Third, the principled standpoint of the Chinese government is to support and maintain orderly and legitimate trade activities . . . consistently opposing illegal migrants, and resolutely attacking criminal elements engaged in illegal migration activities. It does not permit Chinese citizens to do things harmful to bilateral good-neighbour relations. 140

Law enforcement agencies from China and Russia worked closely together in 1993-1994 to combat organised crime and criminal elements that were violating Russian border controls. Both Russia and China started adopting a visa system in January 1994 and worked to improve the legal and physical infrastructure of the border region in an effort to foster healthy and orderly bilateral personnel exchanges. In light of these facts, the "yellow peril" argument was abandoned. Through it all, Chinese academicians paid little attention to the "yellow peril" texts, dismissing them as a



"nationalistic manifestation" when they were considered at all.

The Chinese government frequently explained that there had never been a strategy to Sinicize Russian territory and expressed its willingness to work with the Russian government to stop illegal immigration. Chinese Premier Li Peng made official declarations reiterating this stance "during his visit to Moscow in February 1998." He also urged Chinese nationals living in Russia to follow Russian laws governing emigration.

Advocates for economic growth in both countries also view international relations differently from great-power strategists. In Beijing, cross-border trade is no longer the primary priority. Some observers charge China's economic ministries with negatively influencing the "strategic partnership" through their one-sided perceptions of the Russian economy as being plagued with outdated machinery, obsolete technology, and poor products that cannot be produced on time. Instead, they argue that Russia has a sizable market, has a significant impact on other Central Asian markets, and—most importantly—is a significant power in the field of science and technology. If Russia found itself unable to use its technological innovations in production, China could accomplish this. Together, the two governments could build better transportation infrastructure, bolster law enforcement at the border, and create a unified bank that offers commercial guarantees. One report noted that the 1996 summit gave these initiatives some momentum, but it also cautioned that China confronted tough competition for the Russian market and risked falling behind. 142

There are also several major explanations for why regional anti-Chinese campaigns in the Far East have not succeeded in slowing the development of state-level reconciliation between Russia and China. There is still political support for "an open region", provided the "commercial, legal," and general "economic framework can be brought into" compliance "with the region's unique circumstances and up to appropriate international standards." <sup>143</sup> The Russian leadership has proposed a constructive collaboration, and their Chinese counterparts have acknowledged the specific significance of the relationship between China and Russia. <sup>144</sup>

### **ENDNOTES**

DOI: https://www.doi-ds.org/doilink/11.2022-94711753/UIJIR

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> Lu Nanquan, "Some issues on Further Development of Sino-Russian Economic and Trade Relations," *Dongou Zhongya yanjiu*, No. 1, 1993, pp. 30, 43.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>2</sup> Li Jingjie, "From Good Neighbours to Strategic Partners," in Sherman W. Garnett (Ed.), *Rapprochement or Rivalry?: Russia-China Relations in a Changing Asia*, Carnegie Endowment for International Peace, Washington, D.C., 2000, p. 76.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>3</sup> Ibid.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>4</sup> Ibid.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>5</sup> Xu Xin, "On Russia's Economic Structure", *Dongou Zhongya yanjiu*, No. 6, 1996, pp. 24-33.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>6</sup> Lin Heming and Jin Yan, "Set up a Chinese Heihe – Russia's Blagoveshchensk City Subregional Free Trade Zone's Realistic Model", *Eluosi yanjiu*, No. 3, 1995, pp. 47-50.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>7</sup> Alexei Nikolsky, "Russian-Chinese Military-Technical Cooperation: What Lies Ahead?" *Vedomosti*, No. 89, in *RIA-NOVOSTI Daily Review*, Vol. XLIX, No. 98, May 28, 2003, pp. 3-4. See also Gilbert Rozman, "Sino-Russian Relations: Mutual assessments and Predictions," in Sherman W. Garnett (Ed.), *Rapprochement or Rivalry?: Russia-China Relations in a Changing Asia*, op. cit., p. 158. <sup>8</sup> Ibid.



- <sup>9</sup> Wang Lizhun, "An Attempt to Explain the Development of Northern Border Sino-Russian Border Trade," *Eluosi yanjiu*, No. 3, 1995, p. 45.
- <sup>10</sup> "The Strategic Framework of Heilongjiang Province's Trade and Economic and Technological Cooperation with the Soviet Union," in Zhang Haosheng, ed., *Heilongjiang sheng duiSu jingmao zhanlue he celueh yanjiu* (Haerbin: Heilongjiang renmin chubanshe, 1991), p. 101.
- <sup>11</sup> Hung P. Nguyen, "Russia and China: The Genesis of an Eastern Rapallo," *Asian Survey*, Vol. 33, No. 3, March 1993, p. 289.
- <sup>12</sup> Xu Taojie, "Border Trade Cooperation of the Russian Far Eastern Region with the Northeast China Region," *Xiboliya yanjiu*, No. 4, 1994, p. 2.
- <sup>13</sup> "Hot Points: Here and Always Hesitant," *Yuandong jingmao xinxi*, No. 5, 1996, p. 17.
- <sup>14</sup> James Clay Moltz, "Regional Tensions in Russo-Chinese Rapprochement", *Asian Survey*, Vol. 35, No. 6, June 1995, p. 520; "Russian Far East & Siberia", in *Asia 1994 Yearbook*, Far Eastern Economic Review, December 1993, p. 197.
- <sup>15</sup> *Ming Pao* (Hong Kong), February 6, 1993, p. 8, cited in Ya-chun Chang, "Peking-Moscow Relations in the Post-Soviet Era," *Issues and Studies*, Vol. 30, No. 1, January 1994, p. 91. <sup>16</sup> Ibid.
- $^{17}$  *Ta Kung Pao* (Hong Kong), June 16, 1993, p. 2, cited in Ya-chun Chang, "Peking-Moscow Relations in the Post-Soviet Era," op. cit.
- <sup>18</sup> James Clay Moltz, "Regional Tensions in Russo-Chinese Rapprochement", op. cit.
- <sup>19</sup> Peter Kirkow, "Regional Warlordism in Russia: The Case of Primorskii Krai", *Europe-Asia Studies*, Vol. 47, No. 6, 1995, p. 924.
- <sup>20</sup> Vladimir Portyakov, "Are the Chinese Coming? Migration Processes in Russia's Far East", *International Affairs* (Moscow), Vol. 42, No. 1, January-February 1996, http://home.eastview.com/ia/index.html.
- <sup>21</sup> "Hot Points: Here and Always Hesitant," Yuandong jingmao xinxi, No. 5, 1996, p. 17.
- <sup>22</sup> "Russian Far East & Siberia" in *Asia 1994 Yearbook*, Far Eastern Economic Review, December 1993, pp. 196-99. See also Jennifer Anderson, *The Limits of Sino-Russian Strategic Partnership*, Adelphi Paper 315, The International Institute of Strategic Studies, New York, 1997, pp. 25-45.
- <sup>23</sup> Jennifer Anderson, ibid.
- Yeongmi Yun, *Setting the political agenda in the Russian Far East in the post-Soviet era*. PhD thesis, University of Glasgow, 2001.
- <sup>25</sup> David Kerr, "Opening and closing the Sino-Russian border: Trade, regional development and political interest in north-east Asia", *Europe-Asia Studies*, Vol. 48, No. 6, 1996, pp. 931-957. <sup>26</sup> Ibid.
- <sup>27</sup> "Russian Far East & Siberia" in *Asia 1994 Yearbook*, Far Eastern Economic Review, December 1993, p. 197. See also Jennifer Anderson, op. cit.
- <sup>28</sup> Jennifer Anderson, ibid., p. 32.
- <sup>29</sup> James Clay Moltz, "Regional Tensions in Russo-Chinese Rapprochement", op. cit., p. 522.
- <sup>30</sup> David Kerr, op. cit.
- <sup>31</sup> Fan Xinyiu, "Sino-Soviet Trade Awaits Further Development", *Shije Jingji*, Beijing, 10 December 1990, in Joint Publications Research Service (JPRS)-CAR-91-022, pp. 66-73; Zhang Hengxuan & Le Zhe, "The Importance and Possibility of Economic and Technological Cooperation Along the Sino-Soviet Border", *Shije Jingji*, Beijing, 10 February 1991, in JPRS-CAR-91-030, pp. 70-75.
- <sup>32</sup> David Kerr, op. cit.
- 33 Ibid.
- <sup>34</sup> Jia Huaide, "Discussing and Analyzing Problems in Settling Border Trade," *Guoji Shangbao*, Beijing, 28 November 1992, in Joint Publications Research Service (JPRS)-CAR-93-019, pp. 7-9; See also Sun Tao, "Challenges, Opportunities, and Countermeasures State, Problems and Prospects for Development of Suifenhe's Border Trade," *Guoji Maoyi Wenti*, Beijing, 30 July 1993, in JPRS-CAR-93-083, pp. 34-37; Liu Baorong & Zhang Chunlai, "Carry Out Joint Regulatory Efforts to Achieve Comprehensive Improvement...in Border Trade," *Guoji Maoyi*, 15 September 1993, in JPRS-CAR-93-084, pp. 44-48; David Kerr, op. cit.



- 35 David Kerr, ibid.
- 36 Ibid.
- 37 Ibid.
- 38 Ibid.
- 39 Ibid.
- <sup>40</sup> Ibid.
- <sup>41</sup> "Great Brother Extends His Hand to Us: Chinese Expansion in the Primorskii Krai, Russia," *Vladivostok*, September 1, 1993, p. 5.
- <sup>42</sup> Xu Jingxue, "Sino-Russian Trade and Northeast Asian Regional Cooperation," *Dongou Zhongya yanjiu*, No.1, 1994, p. 22.
- <sup>43</sup> Pavel Felgengauer, "Russia Too Busy Arming China to Care About Consequences," *St. Petersburg Times*, July 14-20, 1997, in *Johnson's Russia List*, 17 July 1997.
- <sup>44</sup> In contrast with his predecessor, the more cosmopolitan Vladimir Kuznetsov, Nazdratenko presented himself as protective of local elite interests, which many observers equated with criminal interests.
- <sup>45</sup> Marina Iashina, "One Chinese, Two Chinese," *Vladivostok*, July 8, 1994, p. 2.
- <sup>46</sup> Gilbert Rozman, "Turning Fortresses into Free Trade Zones," in Sherman W. Garnett (Ed.), *Rapprochement or Rivalry?: Russia-China Relations in a Changing Asia*, op. cit., p. 189.
- <sup>47</sup> Speaker's Advisory Group on Russia, *Russia's Road to Corruption: How the Clinton Administration Exported Government Instead of Free Enterprise and Failed the Russian People*, U.S. House of Representatives, September 2000.
- <sup>48</sup> Zhao Lizhi, "Heilongjiang Province Border Trade Situation, Countermeasures and Prospects," *Xiboliysa yanjiu*, No. 3, 1995, p. 1.
- <sup>49</sup> James Clay Moltz, "Regional Tensions in Russo-Chinese Rapprochement", op. cit., p. 522.
- <sup>50</sup> Nikolay Belyy, *Rossiyskiye Vesti*, 18 April 1996, translated in *FBIS-SOV-*96-113-S, 18 April 1996.
- <sup>51</sup> *ITAR-TASS*, 8 August 1995, translated in *FBIS-SOV*-95-152, 8 August 1995.
- <sup>52</sup> Robert H. Donaldson, "Boris Yeltsin's Foreign Policy Legacy", *Tulsa Journal of Comparative and International Law*, Vol. 7, Issue 2, 1999, pp. 285-326.
- <sup>53</sup> Baikal–Amur Mainline Traversing Eastern Siberia and the Russian Far East, north of and parallel to the Trans-Siberian Railway. See https://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/Baikal–Amur\_Mainline (Accessed on 14-11-2022). See also http://www.utopiasprings.com/minerail.htm; Mikhail Titarenko, "Northeast Asian Integration and Russian Interests," in Li Shaokang, ed., *Dongbeiya jingji kaifa zhanlue yanjiu* (Changchun: Jilin chubanshe, 1994), Vol. 3, pp. 63-70.
- <sup>54</sup> "Sino-Russian Summit Achieves Fruitful Results", *Beijing Review*, December 22-28, 1997, p. 13.
- <sup>55</sup> Yuri Savenkov, "Russian, Chinese Leaders Meet Despite Snags," *Izvestia*, November 24, 1998, in *RIA-NOVOSTI Daily Review*, Vol. XLIV, No. 225, November 24, 1998, p. 3.
- <sup>56</sup> "Moscow-Beijing: Neighbours, Partners, Friends," *Rossiiskaya Gazeta*, November 24, 1998, in *RIA-NOVOSTI Daily Review*, Vol. XLIV, No. 225, November 24, 1998, p. 2.
- <sup>57</sup> Ibid.
- 58 Ibid.
- 59 Ibid.
- 60 Ibid.
- <sup>61</sup> Sergei Tsyplakov and Evgeny Popov, "Russian-Chinese Trade and Economic Cooperation: Current Problems and Outlook," *Far Eastern Affairs*, No. 3, 2003, p. 65.
- 62 Xia Yishan, "Sino-Russian Trade Enjoys Good Prospects," Beijing Review, June 5, 2003, p. 11.
- 63 *The Russian Federation's Foreign Policy Concept*, approved by President Vladimir Putin, June 28, 2000, www.1n.mid.ru/ns-osndoc.nsf. See also Speaker's Advisory Group on Russia, op. cit.
- <sup>64</sup> Sherman Garnett, "Challenges of the Sino-Russian Strategic Partnership," *The Washington Quarterly*, Vol. 24, No. 4, Autumn 2001, p. 46.
  <sup>65</sup> Ibid.
- <sup>66</sup> Vsevolod Ovchinnikov, "Russia, China Prepare For the Tenth Post-Soviet Summit," *Rossiiskaya Gazeta*, No. 224, in *RIA-NOVOSTI Daily Review*, Vol. XLVIII, No. 226, November 26, 2002, p. 5.



- <sup>67</sup> Vsevolod Ovchinnikov, "Russo-Chinese Friendship Treaty One Year Old," *Rossiiskaya Gazeta*, No. 128, in *RIA-NOVOSTI Daily Review*, Vol. XLVIII, No. 132, July 16, 2002, pp. 3-4. See also Joseph Ferguson, *Japanese-Russian Relations*, 1907–2007, Routledge, 2008.
- <sup>68</sup> Vsevolod Ovchinnikov, "Russia, China Prepare For the Tenth Post-Soviet Summit," op. cit., p. 5.
- <sup>69</sup> Vsevolod Ovchinnikov, "Russo-Chinese Friendship Treaty One Year Old," op. cit.
- 70 Ibid.
- <sup>71</sup> Igor Ivanov (Foreign Minister of Russia), "Pine and Bamboo," *International Affairs*, No. 1, 2003, p. 4.
- 72 Ibid.
- <sup>73</sup> Xia Yishan, "Sino-Russian Trade Enjoys Good Prospects," op. cit., p. 11.
- <sup>74</sup> Igor Ivanov, op. cit.; "Foreign Minister on the Forthcoming Chinese Visit of Vladimir Putin," *Commersant*, No. 216, in *RIA-NOVOSTI Daily Review*, Vol. XLVIII, No. 228, November 28, 2002, p. 12; "Promotion of Moscow-Beijing Cooperation Has Its Advantages," *Izvestia*, No. 217, in *RIA-NOVOSTI Daily Review*, Vol. XLVIII, No. 228, November 28, 2002, p. 14; Konstantin Smirnov, "Kasyanov Prepared to Triple Trade With China," *Commersant*, No. 148, in *RIA-NOVOSTI Daily Review*, Vol. XLVIII, No. 158, August 21, 2002, p. 2.
- <sup>75</sup> Wang Baofu, "A Giant Friendship," *Beijing Review*, June 5, 2003, p. 10; "Chairman Hu Jintao About His Russian Visit," *Rossiiskaya Gazeta*, No. 97, in *RIA-NOVOSTI Daily Review*, Vol. XLIX, No. 96, May 26, 2003, p. 5; Alexander Lomanov, "Putin to Settle Comrehensive Issues in Beijing," *Vremya Novostei*, No. 222, in *RIA-NOVOSTI Daily Review*, Vol. XLVIII, No. 230, December 2, 2002, pp. 2-4; Vsevolod Ovchinnikov, "Russia, China Prepare For the Tenth Post-Soviet Summit," op. cit.; Sergei Tsyplakov and Evgeny Popov, "Russian-Chinese Trade and Economic Cooperation: Current Problems and Outlook," op. cit., p. 65.
- <sup>76</sup> Xia Yishan, "Sino-Russian Trade Enjoys Good Prospects," op. cit., p. 11.
- <sup>77</sup> Olga Ivanova, "Putin's Visit A Vital Event in Russo-Chinese Relations," *Parlamentskaya Gazeta*, No. 230, in *RIA-NOVOSTI Daily Review*, Vol. XLVIII, No. 231, December 3, 2002, pp. 1-3; Viktoria Abramenko and Natalia Ilyina, "Mikhail Kasyanov in Shanghai Notes Progress in Relations With China and Outlines Problems," *Rossiiskaya Gazeta*, No. 153, in *RIA-NOVOSTI Daily Review*, Vol. XLVIII, No. 159, August 22, 2002, p. 3; Konstantin Smirnov, "Kasyanov Prepared to Triple Trade With China," op. cit., p. 2.
- <sup>78</sup> "Chairman Hu Jintao About His Russian Visit," op. cit.
- <sup>79</sup> Sergei Tsyplakov and Evgeny Popov, "Russian-Chinese Trade and Economic Cooperation: Current Problems and Outlook," op. cit., p. 66.
- 80 Konstantin Smirnov, "Kasyanov Prepared to Triple Trade With China," op. cit.
- <sup>81</sup> Sergei Tsyplakov and Evgeny Popov, "Russian-Chinese Trade and Economic Cooperation: Current Problems and Outlook," op. cit., p. 67.
- <sup>82</sup> Sergei Tsyplakov and Evgeny Popov, "Russian-Chinese Trade and Economic Cooperation: Current Problems and Outlook," op. cit., pp. 67-68; See also Konstantin Smirnov, "Kasyanov Prepared to Triple Trade With China," op. cit.
- <sup>83</sup> Sergei Tsyplakov and Evgeny Popov, "Russian-Chinese Trade and Economic Cooperation: Current Problems and Outlook," op. cit., p. 69.
- <sup>84</sup> Igor Galkin, "Russian Premier Kasyanov Visits China," *Parlamentskaya Gazeta*, No. 160, in *RIA-NOVOSTI Daily Review*, Vol. XLVIII, No. 161, August 26, 2002, p. 6.
- <sup>86</sup> Viktoria Abramenko and Natalia Ilyina, "Mikhail Kasyanov in Shanghai Notes Progress in Relations With China and Outlines Problems," op. cit., p. 2.
- <sup>87</sup> Konstantin Smirnov, "First Results of Kasyanov's Visit to China," *Commersant*, No. 150, in *RIA-NOVOSTI Daily Review*, Vol. XLVIII, No. 160, August 23, 2002, p. 1.
- 88 Olga Ivanova, "Putin's Visit A Vital Event in Russo-Chinese Relations," op. cit., p. 2.
- <sup>89</sup> "Joint Declaration of the Russian Federation and the People's Republic of China," signed on December 2, 2002, in Beijing, *RIA-NOVOSTI Daily Review*, Vol. XLVIII, No. 230, December 2, 2002, p.



- 7; Sergei Tsyplakov and Evgeny Popov, "Russian-Chinese Trade and Economic Cooperation: Current Problems and Outlook," op. cit., p. 68.
- $^{90}$  "Russian foreign ministry press releases on 22 November 2002", http://www.In.mid.ru/ns-rasia.nsf; and 30 January 2004, http://www.I.mid.ru/ns-rasia.nsf.
- <sup>91</sup> "Joint press conference of Vladimir Putin and Hu Jintao in Moscow," 27 May 2003, http://www.In/mid.ru/bl.nsf; Vadim Markushin, "Moscow, Beijing Reach Consensus on All Issues," *Krasnaya Zvezda*, No. 95, in *RIA-NOVOSTI Daily Review*, May 29, 2003, p. 1.
- <sup>92</sup> Bobo Lo, "The Long Sunset of Strategic Partnership: Russia's Evolving China Policy", *International Affairs*, Vol. 80, No. 2, 2004, pp. 295-309.
- <sup>93</sup> "Putin's comments at joint press conference with Hu Jintao", Moscow, 27 May 2003, http://www.In.mid.ru/bl.nsf.
- <sup>94</sup> Mikhail Margelov, "Russian-Chinese Relations: At Their Peak?" *International Affairs* (Moscow), Vol. 49, No. 6, 2003, p. 85.
- <sup>95</sup> "China, Russia Sign Joint Statement", *Xinhua News Agency*, May 28, 2003, available at http://www.china.org.cn//english/international/65646.htm (Accessed on 14-11-2022). See also "Joint press conference of Vladimir Putin and Hu Jintao in Moscow," op. cit.; Vadim Markushin, "Moscow, Beijing Reach Consensus on All Issues," op. cit.
- <sup>96</sup> Nandan Unnikrishnan and Uma Purushothaman, *Trends in Russia-China Relations Implications for India*, Observer Research Foundation, New Delhi, 2015, p. 24.<sup>97</sup> Ibid.
- <sup>98</sup> Ministry of Commerce, China, "2010 Statistical Bulletin of China's Outward Foreign Direct Investment", available at http://hzs.mofcom.gov.cn/accessory/201109/1316069658609.pdf. Quoted in Nandan Unnikrishnan and Uma Purushothaman, ibid.
- <sup>99</sup> Dejun Lee and Wen Zhao, "Impact on Sino-Russia Economic and Trade Cooperation from Russia's WTO Accession", International Conference on Business and Economics Research IPEDR Vol.16 (2011), Singapore, http://www.ipedr.com/vol16/13-ICBER2011- A10015.pdf, p. 69. Quoted in Nandan Unnikrishnan and Uma Purushothaman, ibid.
- <sup>100</sup> "Russia Balance of Trade", http://www.tradingeconomics.com/russia/balance-of-trade. Quoted in Nandan Unnikrishnan and Uma Purushothaman, ibid.
- <sup>101</sup> Nandan Unnikrishnan and Uma Purushothaman, ibid., p. 24.
- <sup>102</sup> Ibid., p. 25.
- <sup>103</sup> Ibid., p. 26.
- <sup>104</sup> Karen M. Sutter and Michael D. Sutherland, "China's Economic and Trade Ties with Russia", *Congressional Research Service*, May 24, 2022, available at https://crsreports.congress.gov//product/pdf/IF/IF12120 (accessed on 9-11-2022).
- 105 Ibid.
- 106 Ibid.
- <sup>107</sup> Ibid.
- 108 Ibid.
- <sup>109</sup> Ibid.
- 110 Ibid.
- <sup>111</sup> Gilbert Rozman, "Sino-Russian Relations in the 1990s: A Balance Sheet", *Post-Soviet Affairs*, 14:2, 1998, 93-113.
- <sup>112</sup> Ibid.
- <sup>113</sup> Ibid.
- 114 Ibid.
- <sup>115</sup> FBIS-SOV-97-106, April 16, 1997; also see Shi Ze, "Sino-Russian ties thrive in new era", *China Daily*, 10 May 1996, p. 4; Xiao Fan, "Sino-Soviet relations on the occasion of General Secretary Jiang Zemin's visit to the Soviet Union", *Foreign Affairs Journal*, No. 21, September 1991, p. 3; Brig. (Retd.) M. Abdul Hafiz, "Russia in Search of a Strategic Partnership", *The Daily Star* (Internet Edition), 24 November 1997.



- <sup>116</sup> Gilbert Rozman, "Sino-Russian Relations in the 1990s: A Balance Sheet", op. cit. See also http://www.irn.org/programs/threeg/index.shtml.
- 117 Gilbert Rozman, "Sino-Russian Relations in the 1990s: A Balance Sheet", ibid.
- <sup>118</sup> Gilbert Rozman, "Sino-Russian Relations in the 1990s: A Balance Sheet", p. 107; Jennifer Anderson, op. cit., p. 36.
- <sup>119</sup> James Clay Moltz, "From Military Adversaries to Economic Partners: Russia and China in the New Asia", *The Journal of East Asian Affairs*, Winter/Spring 1995, Vol. 9, No. 1, pp. 157-182.
- <sup>120</sup> FBIS-SOV-97-107, April 1997.
- <sup>121</sup> Also Shantung. A coastal province of eastern China; capital, Jinan. It occupies the Shandong Peninsula, separating southern Bo Hai from the Yellow Sea.
- <sup>122</sup> Gilbert Rozman, "Sino-Russian Relations in the 1990s: A Balance Sheet", op. cit.
- <sup>123</sup> A port on the Yenisei River; capital of Krasnoyarsk Krai in central Siberian Russia.
- <sup>124</sup> Gilbert Rozman, "Sino-Russian Relations in the 1990s: A Balance Sheet", op. cit. See also Kimura, *The Japan Times Weekly*, International Edition, January 12-18, 1998, p. 8.
- <sup>125</sup> Yelena Korop and Yekaterina Kravchenko, "China to Import Less Russian Steel," *Izvestia*, No. 005, p. 5, 15 January 2004, in *RIA-NOVOSTI Daily Review*, No. 255, 15 January 2004, p. 6; Yevgeny Verlin, "Chinese Present Igor Ivanov With Prohibitive Tariffs," *Nezavisimaya Gazeta*, Nos. 5-6, p. 6, 16 January 2004, in *RIA-NOVOSTI Daily Review*, No. 256, 16 January 2004, p. 4.
- <sup>126</sup> Jennifer Anderson, op. cit.
- <sup>127</sup> "Speech by Jiang Zemin at the Institute of International Relations," Moscow, 3 September 1994, in *Joint Publications Research Service (JPRS)-TAC-94-012-L*, 3 September 1994.
- <sup>128</sup> Vladimir Kuznechevskiy, "Together into the Twenty-First Century: On the Results of the Russian-Chinese Talks", *Rossiyskaya Gazeta*, 30 June 1995, 1st Ed., pp. 1, 7, translated in *FBIS-SOV-95-126*, 30 June 1995.
- <sup>129</sup> Jennifer Anderson, op. cit.
- <sup>130</sup> "Progress in Constructing Rail Link Between Tumen River Region and Russia", in *BBC Summary of World Broadcast* (London) / FE 0460 WG / 11 / 45, 6 November 1996; "Siemens Provides Equipment for Sino-Russian Optical Cable", *Xinhua*, 22 February 1997, in *FBIS-CHI*-97-036, 25 February 1997.
- <sup>131</sup> "Border Fair Trade With Russia Increases", *Xinhua*, 11 March 1997, in *FBIS-CHI*-97-070, 13 March 1997.
- <sup>132</sup> Y. Paniyev, "Moscow and Beijing Have Determined New Priorities of Future Cooperation", *Delovoi Mir*, 1 July 1997, translated in Russian Information Agency (RIA), *Daily Review*, 1 July 1997, www.rianovosti.com/ria\_main.html.
- <sup>133</sup> Jennifer Anderson, op. cit.
- 134 A province of eastern China; capital, Nanjing. It includes much of the Yangtze delta.
- <sup>135</sup> A province of north central China, to the south of Inner Mongolia; capital, Taiyuan.
- <sup>136</sup> Jennifer Anderson, op. cit.
- <sup>137</sup> Jennifer Anderson, ibid. See also Oleg Shchedrov, "Russia, China to Bury Past during Yeltsin visit," *Reuters*, 9 November 1997.
- <sup>138</sup> Shih Chun-yu, "New Type of Sino-Russian Partnership", *Ta Kung Pao*, 25 April 1996, p. A4, translated in *FBIS-CHI*-96-081, 25 April 1996; Sophie Quin-Judge, "Common Cause: Russia and China Join Hands for Mutual Benefit", *Far Eastern Economic Review*, 8 May 1997, pp. 15-16.
- <sup>139</sup> Jennifer Anderson, op. cit.
- <sup>140</sup> *People's Daily*, Beijing, September 4, 1994, p. 6.
- <sup>141</sup> The Yellow Peril (also the Yellow Terror and the Yellow Specter) is a racial colour-metaphor that depicts the peoples of East and Southeast Asia as an existential danger to the Western world. See https://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/Yellow Peril (Accessed on 14-11-2022).
- <sup>142</sup> Wen Huan, "Sino-Russian Trade," *Guoji maoyi*, No. 7, 1996, p. 19.
- 143 David Kerr, op. cit.
- <sup>144</sup> "Jiang Zemin's speech in Moscow", 3 September 1994, as reported in *Beijing Review*, 19-25 September 1994, pp. 7-13.